Cyngor Tref Llanandras a Norton PRESTEIGNE AND NORTON TOWN COUNCIL

Tel: 01547 528575

Email: presteigneandnortontc@outlook.com

Mrs Tracey Price (Clerk)
Garn Farm
Chapel Lawn

Bucknell Shropshire.

SY7 0BT

10th October, 2024

Dear Councillor

There will be a meeting of Presteigne and Norton Town Council on <u>WEDNESDAY 16th October</u>, <u>2024 at 7.00 p.m.</u> at the **Assembly Rooms**, **Broad Street**, **Presteigne** and via video conferencing and you are hereby summoned to attend.

The public and press are cordially invited to attend.

PLEASE NOTE EARLIER START TIME DUE TO ATTENDANCE BY PC FRASER SCOTT AND PCSO ANNA BOWEN.

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/85038644510?pwd=h5Rqtj1e2RdWhkj7jFtLdxAowLoRHN.1

Meeting ID: 850 3864 4510 Passcode: 365974

Dial by your location - 0330 088 5830 United Kingdom

Find your local number: https://us06web.zoom.us/u/kc7U1UZRsd

Members of the public may make representations, answer questions and give evidence at a meeting which they are entitled to attend in respect of the business on the agenda SUBJECT TO PRIOR NOTIFICATION TO THE CLERK AND THE CONSENT OF THE CHAIRMAN.

Yours sincerely

Tracey Price

TOWN CLERK

AGENDA

1. APOLOGIES

2. <u>DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST</u>

Members are requested to declare any personal and/or prejudicial interests they may have in matters to be considered at this meeting in accordance with the terms of the Local Authorities

Agenda.16.10.24

(Model Code of Conduct Order) (Wales) Order 2008 and the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) (Wales) (Amendment) Order 2016.

DECLARATIONS OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE: CLLRS HARLING-BOWEN AND ROGERS.

3. **APPROVAL OF MINUTES**

To approve that the Minutes of the meeting held on 18th September, 2024 are a true and accurate record and authorise the Chairman to sign the Minutes as such.

UPDATE ON OUTSTANDING ITEMS AND CLERKS REPORT 4.

From the Meeting of 18th September. Also to receive the Clerk's Report for October.

5. **FINANCE**

a) Donations: To approve the following donations:-

Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal £75.00 Sheep Music (annual firework event) £500.00

Presteigne and Norton Community Trust (annual firework event)

£400.00

b) Payments: to approve the following payments:-

Highground Maintenance Ltd £449.69 MEADOW ACC Mrs T. A. Price £1588.64 HM Revenue & Customs £601.58 NEST (Direct debit) £146.30 T. Lloyd-John £641.23

N. Close £4.00

N. Close £120.00 MEADOW ACC

HSBC (bank charges) £8.00

HSBC (bank charges) £8.00 MEADOW ACC

High Street Grant (1) £2492.00 High Street Grant (2) £926.80 Post Office (stamps - via debit card) £117.60 British Gas Lite (Wilson Terrace Toilets) 14.99 Powys County Council (bunting licence) £125.00

Presteigne Building Supplies £202.40 MEADOW ACC

EDF Energy (Hereford Street Toilets) £44.53

c) Approval for Training Modules One Voice Wales: To approve attendance subject to budget held.

d) Interim Audit: Report on interim audit.

e) Inspection of Invoices (annual by Mayor).

f) Draft Report of the Independent Remuneration Panel: To consider comments on the draft report. As emailed 7th October.

g) External Audit 2024-25 Update.

h) EDF Energy Direct Debits Corrections: Following a change in their accounting system the invoices and direct debits from EDF did not match for a short period. The correct amounts are below for confirmation -

July 2024 - Minuted £45.24, Actual (2 invoices) £51.72

August 2024 - No amount minuted. Actual £33.83

Invoices now held for these amounts.

i) Receipts: To note the following receipt -

C. Watson – website advertising £6.00

6. **PLANNING**

(a) To consider applications received:

24/1382/HH Grid Reference: E:331451 N: 267674 Proposal: Erection of a 4 bay garage and store Site Address: Fairview , Stonewall Hill, Presteigne, LD8 2HB.

PLEASE NOTE THAT PLANNING APPLICATIONS MAY BE RECEIVED AFTER PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA AND MAY BE ADDED DUE TO THE TIGHT TIMESCALE FOR SUBMISSION OF COMMENTS. SEE THE TOWN COUNCIL FACEBOOK PAGE OR THE PLANNING PAGE ON THE COUNCIL SECTION OF THE TOWN WEBSITE FOR LATEST APPLICATIONS.

(b) Planning Decisions: To note the following decisions -42 Castle Road, Presteigne – Approval.

- (c) Local Development Plan Update and Response from County Council. See Clerk's report
- (d) Nant Nithil Wind Energy Development: Please see Clerk's report 1b for reply.
- (e) Trees/TPOs Presteigne and Norton: Update/review by Cllr. Baynham.

7. HIGHWAYS, HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT

- a) Dark Skies Project: Update re grant funding and signage.
- b) Climate and Environment Matters: To include -

Report on Climate Conference. (Cllr. Ramsay).

Reminder: Climate and Environment Committee Date – 28th October.

c) High Street Grant: Update.

d) Fold Farm DMMO Application: To receive an update on progress.

- e) Future of Presteigne Car Parks: Update on County Council review. Consideration to asking for 1 or 2 hours free parking for shoppers and information needed to consider asset transfer. (Cllr. Kirkby).
- f) Plans for Presteigne Roundabouts in 2025: Update/review.

8. **NORTON**

- a) Update on general works.
- b) Update on purchase of Daffodil bulbs (Norton and elsewhere)(Project Balance currently £231.)
- c) Update on Traffic Monitoring/Possible Traffic Calming measures (Cllr. Edwards).

9. SITES AND BUILDINGS MATTERS

- a) Public Conveniences: Update re. toilet painting quotes.
- b) Allotments: Update on untended plots. To consider purchase of new posts for plot markers.
- c) Meadows: To include -

Purchase of dog bags - to consider overspend to allow for bulk purchase.

Brilliant Basics Funding – invitation for expressions of interest (re. potential disabled

Use Request - Sheep Music, 2nd November (annual fireworks/bonfire).

d) Nature Reserve Matters: To receive a general update from Cllr. Ramsay and consider any decisions needed.

10. CORRESPONDENCE/GENERAL ITEMS

- a) Leisure Services Review Update. (If any).
- b) Memorial Hall Update.
- c) Prospective Closure of Lloyds Bank. Reply from Lloyds Bank re ATM/Banking Hub.
- d) Review of Meeting Starting Time. (Cllr. Wilding)
- e) Email from British Cycling Update from Cllr. Owens.
- f) Approval of Annual Report 2023-24 (as previously circulated)
- g) Report on Sustainable Powys Cllrs Baynham, Edwards, Van Huls and Wilding.
- h) Reply from Midlands Air Ambulance Clerk's Report 3a.
- i) Town Wifi: Stickers for Distribution.
- j) War Memorial Works request for contributions update. Clerk's Report 3b.
- k) Bus Timetables/Cases: Request from County Council to take over display of timetables (and possible maintenance).
- l) Senedd Inquiry into the role, governance and accountability of the Community and Town Council sector. Information as emailed 8th October.

11. COUNTY COUNCILLOR'S REPORT

12. ANY URGENT BUSINESS INFORMATION (at discretion of Chair)

Enc. Clerk's Report Oct. Minutes from September, 2024. Any other background papers.

PRESTEIGNE AND NORTON TOWN COUNCIL CLERK'S REPORT - OCTOBER 2024

1. PLANNING -

a) Local Development Plan: Reply re the settlement hierarchy was 'Within the document you can see that employment opportunities were assessed in Table 23 based on:

the presence of employment opportunities within a settlement under the categories outlined in Table 13, And the presence /or distance to - the nearest industrial estate / business park,

Table 24 includes statistical data from The Annual Business Register and Employment Survey (BRES) - Office for National Statistics (2021) and Nomis employee data (2021) on the number of employers in the area. However, this data has not been used in the scoring as the Middle Super Output areas cover geographies much larger than settlement boundaries this is detailed in paragraph 5.11. Therefore the scoring would not have been affected by whether Radnor Hills included employees based/working in Presteigne.

With regards to broadband data the analysis was undertaken using data from the Open Market Review data (2021) so the situation may have changed.

b) Nant Mithil Wind Energy Park: The following reply has been received – 'At the moment, we aren't accepting any new viewpoint requests as we're at the stage of finalising the site boundary. Any viewpoints sent now may not reflect what would be submitted to planning. There are no planned events or additional consultations between now and planning submission, but we appreciate your location suggestions which we will keep in mind for any potential future engagement.'

2. FINANCE

- a) External Audit Update: Still not received back although I have had the two full audits for my other Councils back with no issues.
- b) PIALC Qualification: Just to let you know that I have completed the new course on the principles of internal audit in Wales.

3. CORREPONDENCE -

- a) Reply from Midlands Air Ambulance: 'Many thanks for your enquiry. I want to reassure you that the principle focus of the entire Air Ambulance community across the UK, including our close colleagues at Wales Air Ambulance, is to deliver outstanding patient care. We work in close collaboration, providing borderless tasking and mutual aid on the rare occasions it is required. There are no barriers in the sky. Whilst we are very grateful to the members of Presteigne and Norton Town Council for considering donating to Midlands Air Ambulance Charity, we would encourage you to continue supporting Wales Air Ambulance because they provide a vital service to your area.'
- b) War Memorial: The British Legion has confirmed it does not have the funds to contribute towards costs. Mr. Protheroe intends to complete the clean by the end of the month.

4. SITES AND BUILDINGS

- a) Bike Track: I continue to get reports of tools left on the track.
- b) Toilet Painting Quotes: Following the last meeting I reviewed the quotes from the High Street and I will be in touch with two additional contractors to see if they are willing to quote for the Hereford Street repaint.
- c) Purchase of Dog Bags: In February Council agreed that I purchase a pallet of the dog bags in order to obtain the best price and to cut down on the number of orders needing to be placed. This supply is now reaching the end. We spent in advance of the 2024-25 budget in order to purchase the pallet and there is £744 left in that budget. I have a new quote at the same price as February plus delivery slightly increased (£2). The total cost for a new pallet is £1050.50 plus VAT. Again this would take you over budget but would be more cost effective.

Cyngor Tref Llanandras a Norton PRESTEIGNE AND NORTON TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 18TH SEPTEMBER 2024 HELD AT NORTON COMMUNITY HUB, NORTON, PRESTEIGNE AND ALSO VIA VIDEO CONFERENCING

Present: Cllrs. T. Owens, (Mayor), A. Van Huls (Deputy Mayor), B. Baynham, D. Edwards, F. Preece, M. Price, J. Wilding, C. Ross, A. Ramsay and J. Ramsay.

Apologies: Cllr. C. Kirkbymee

In Attendance: Mrs T. Price, Town Clerk.

Declarations of Interest: Members were requested to declare any personal and/or prejudicial interests they may have in matters to be considered at the meeting in accordance with the terms of the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct Order) (Wales) Order 2008.

Personal: None.

Personal and Prejudicial:

Cllr. Preece, re. discussion of candidate sites in Local Development Plan, personal friend of landowner - site 247.

Cllr. Wilding, re. discussion of candidate sites in Local Development Plan, landowner - sites 233 and 290.

MIN 4381 APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 21st August, 2024 were approved as a true and accurate record and the Chairman duly signed the Minutes.

MIN 4382 UPDATE ON OUTSTANDING ITEMS

- (1) Fire Retardant Paint Treatment, New Barn: The Clerk confirmed that the stage had been treated and added that a second coat was hopefully to be completed the coming weekend.
- (2) Surface of MUGA: The Clerk confirmed that following the recent rain the surface had been re-checked and was still not felt to be slippy. Cllr. Baynham asked if the condition of the surface would form part of the annual inspection and the Clerk confirmed that it would. The annual inspection was due soon. Cllr. Owens advised the newer Members that the Council set aside a sum each year for holding in reserve for larger repairs to the MUGA, including replacing the surface in the future.
- (3) Complaint re. condition of Gazebos: Cllrs. Edwards and Wilding confirmed that the gazebos had been well aired and dried at the recent Norton Show and felt that there was no further action needed. Cllr. Ross confirmed that Sheep Music had used some of the gazebos recently and they had been fine. Thanks noted to Norton Show Committee for their work to clean and dry the gazebos.
- (4) Reminder re Online Reporting: Members noted the link for direct online reporting of highway, pavement and footpath issues.

£449.69 MEADOW ACC

MIN 4383 FINANCE

(1) Donations: No donations this month.

(2) The following payments were agreed –

Highground Maintenance Ltd Mrs T. A. Price

 Mrs T. A. Price
 £1588.64

 HM Revenue & Customs
 £601.58

 NEST (Direct debit)
 £146.30

 T. Lloyd-John
 £667.23

 N. Close
 £88.00

N. Close £88.00 N. Close £208.00 MEADOW ACC

HSBC (bank charges) £8.00

HSBC (bank charges) £8.00 MEADOW ACC

Minutes 18.09.24 PNTC

Page 1 of 6

T. Owens (expenses – Mayor)

PHS (services to both toilet blocks)

High Street Grant Payments 1

British Gas Lite (Wilson Terrace Toilets)

EDF Energy (Hereford Street Toilets)

£89.90

£171.90

£2184.00

£16.72

£17.01

£27.01

£28.28

RB Landscaping £789.60 MEADOW ACC

Lyreco (office supplies) £58.68
High Street Grant Payment (2) £3651.90

The Clerk advised that she had received petrol receipts relating to the Nature Reserve and had also been advised that two tarpaulins had been booked to the Council at PBS. The Nature Reserve did not have a current budget allocation and no authorisation for the expenditure had been sought. She asked for authorisation to refund the receipts and to pay for the tarpaulins once the invoice arrived. Cllr. Owens stressed that no spending should be undertaken without prior approval of the Council or, between meetings, of the Clerk. Members were concerned that anyone should be spending Council money without permission. It was agreed that the costs be approved in this instance but that when confirming this the Clerk stress that in future approval must be sought in advance. Cllr. Baynham asked that it be noted that due to her concerns about unauthorised spending she was abstaining from the vote.

R. Rimington (refund fuel - nature reserve) £23.80

(3) Mayor's Expenses/Allowance: Cllr. Baynham confirmed that she wished to spend the remaining balance of her expenses on planters etc for the Memorial Hall. She would decide whether to transfer the balance in her fund (£217.65) direct to the Hall Committee or whether planters would be purchased and donated to the Hall. She would liaise with the Clerk to arrange.

(4) Receipts: The following receipt as noted -

Powys County Council (precept 2nd payment) £25,250.00

(5) Christmas Lights: The inspection costs of £245 plus VAT for a check of the current lights was approved. The Clerk would arrange.

- (6) Work on Presteigne War Memorial: Members were pleased to learn that the contractor could carry out the clean prior to Remembrance Sunday. The Clerk had been in touch with the local British Legion and the John Beddoes Charity and both would put the request for a contribution towards costs to their next Committee Meeting.
- (7) Finance Training for Members: Members discussed the training needs and it was felt that training from the Clerk would be more relevant and useful than that from One Voice Wales. Agreed that the Clerk circulate details of the upcoming courses from One Voice Wales in case anyone was interested but that she also hold a finance briefing for new Members over the coming weeks (prior to the precept setting meeting).

 (8) Budget Update to end of September 2024: The Clerk answered questions on the update. Cllr. Wilding

asked if the current reserve for wildflowers/bulbs could be checked and a request to purchase bulbs for Norton be included on the October agenda. Updated project balances were normally supplied at the precept meeting and after the financial year end.

(9) Review of Internal Audit Arrangements for 2024-25: Members approved the re-appointment of Mr. Stephens as internal auditor and confirmed the audit documents as supplied.

MIN 4384 PLANNING

Cllr. Edwards left the room for the duration of the following item due to her position on the County Council Planning Committee.

(1) Planning applications: The following planning application was discussed –

24/1196/TPO Grid Ref: E: 331718 N: 264017 Proposal: Removal of dead branches from Oak trees referenced within TPO 130 and T1 & T2 located on boundary of school playing field Location: John Beddoes Campus, Broadaxe, Presteigne LD8 2YT. Agreed no objections but noted that the work appeared to already have been completed.

Cllr. Edwards returned to the room.

(2) Planning Decisions: None this month.

Cllr. Wilding left the room for the duration of the discussion on all the candidate sites in Norton. Cllr. Preece left the room for the duration of the discussion of candidate site 247.

(3) Local Development Plan: Members considered the current consultation documents and agreed to submit the following comments –

Minutes 18.09.24 PNTC

Candidate Sites:

Site 121 – Former Kayes Factory: The Town Council would welcome development on this site, which has been empty and unused for some time. It would prefer to see development on this site before any other sites in Presteigne and Norton. The site has been empty for many years and it is a brownfield site in the centre of the town. The Town Council agrees with the proposed designation of mixed use.

Site 160 – Land adjacent to Walkers Meadow: Whilst the extension of the site is logical and supported the proposed site is very large and the Council has concerns over access to the highway. There have been issues with smells from the sewage system at this end of town and the Council would like to be assured that Welsh Water have no concerns or that there are plans to improve the infrastructure.

Site 163 – Land at Slough Road: It was noted that the site borders a narrow road and therefore any development should also contain measures to address this. Traffic from the new development would need to pass the town Primary School where traffic is already congested.

Site 200 - Land at Maes Corton: No comment.

Site 233 – Mynd Road, Norton: The site does not appear to be a logical extension to the village. Site 247 – Land at Wills View: Town Council notes that the previous site here has not yet been fully

developed and utilised and feels that the existing site should be developed before further land is included as a candidate site.

Site 290 – Lands at Jack's Close: Town Council sees this as a logical development to the existing site.

Comments on sites generally – All sites should include provision for green infrastructure. The Town Council would like to see all developments including more shared ownership opportunities.

It was agreed to review the sites further following the closure of the call for additional sites and notification from the County Council of any additional sites in the Presteigne and Norton area.

Settlement Hierarchy: It was noted that Presteigne falls outside of the main towns in Powys (number 9 with seven in the top tier). Having examined the data it was agreed that the Clerk ask for a breakdown of the employment data for Presteigne and for Knighton, particularly on whether the data for Radnor Hills (presumed listed as in Knighton) included employees based/working in Presteigne. Cllr. Van Huls asked for more information on the broadband data given that two hundred extra properties were now able to connect to ultra-fast broadband.

(4) Nant Mithil Wind Energy Development: Members had received the viewpoints provided by Bute Energy. It was agreed that the Clerk request viewpoints from Went's Meadow and the top of the Warden. She was also instructed to ask that Presteigne and Norton be included in the formal planning consultation (including an in-person event) when that commenced later in the year. This was in order to make sure that residents were aware of the proposals and had the opportunity to ask questions.

Cllr. Edwards had recently attended a meeting with GreenGen which now had the necessary licence and would be proceeding with surveying land for the intended pylon route. She understood that as a licensed operator surveying work could be undertaken even if the landowner did not give permission.

MIN 4385 HIGHWAYS, HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT

(1) Dark Skies Project Update: Two issues were discussed -

Signage: The Clerk advised that it was proving very difficult to obtain permissions via the County Council for signs on the highway given the need for highway signage to be bilingual. She had discussed the options with Mr. Harling-Bowen and it was felt that it might be better to have two signs only and site them at Went's Meadow Knighton Road entrance and possibly the Judge's Lodgings. This was agreed and the Clerk would liaise with Mr. Harling-Bowen over type, size and cost and report back to a future meeting. She would also check whether the Judge's Lodgings would be willing to have a sign.

Grant for Film Documentary: The Clerk advised that Mr. Harling-Bowen had not felt that a larger grant application was possible at present and wished to only apply for a grant for the documentary. He had identified a fund but Town Councils were not eligible to apply and he had asked if he could apply through CPRW. Members did not feel this was suitable and the Clerk was asked to see if she could find a fund to which the Town Council could apply. It was suggested that PAVO might be able to help identify a fund. The Clerk would investigate and report back to Council.

(2) Climate and Environment Update: The following matters were discussed -

- Next Committee meeting Items: Broadly as per the earlier cancelled meeting. Clerk had already drafted and would share with Cllr. J. Ramsay for any further suggestions.
- Local Places for Nature Top Up Grant Update: Now completed.
- Powys Town and Community Councils Climate Event October 2024: Cllr. J. Ramsay would attend.
- (3) High Street Grant Update: Two properties had now claimed at least part of their grant with two further claims expected in the next week. The Clerk had asked for updates from the other owners with few replies. She would chase.
- (4) John Beddoes School Field footpath/dog fouling issues: Update on Site Meeting: Cllr. Baynham had nothing to report as yet.
- (5) Fold Farm DMMO Application: Cllr. Baynham reported that interviews would be taking place over two separate days both before the end of September.
- (6) Email from resident re. street cleaning etc: Cllr. Owens summarised the email for Members. Cllr. Baynham stated that due to a lack of resources this was a problem for towns throughout Powys but that she would see if she could arrange a visit from the mechanical sweeper. The Clerk confirmed that the Community Payback team would not work on roadsides. The Town Council had been advertising for a self-employed contractor to carry out street cleaning duties for around twelve months but with no success. It was agreed that the Clerk reply outlining the situation and ask that the Council's advertisement for a street cleaner be put in the next community newsletter.
- (7) NRW and Flood Defences, Lower Broad Street: Cllr. Owens reported that he had had conversations with the resident whose property had been affected and that he had been told that matters were now progressing. In order to carry out the remedial works he had been told that one arch of the bridge would be closed off to divert the water flow away from the repair site. The Clerk was asked to contact Natural Resources Wales (NRW) for a time scale for the works.
- (8) Works to Lugg Bridge. Members noted the reply from the County Council as follows 'As you will appreciate we have over 4000 structures in Powys and this does not score very highly at the moment in regards to making our planned maintenance list. We are now undertaking this year's inspections, after which we will produce a list of the structures which require the work to be completed more urgently. As soon as that list is completed (March 2025), I will let you know where Lugg Bridge sits. I will also speak to the local highways depot to see if this might be on their routine maintenance list. Sorry I can't give a more definite answer at this time but we can only do so much with the budgets that we're given so have to ensure that the small amount of money we have is targeted at the structures that need it the most.' It was felt that the planned works by NRW would provide an opportunity for easy access to the bridge to carry out the areas of pointing required. The Clerk would write to suggest this.

MIN 4386 NORTON

- (1) General Works: Cllr. Wilding had yet to remove the milestone and the 'Best Kept Village' sign. Cllr. Edwards confirmed that volunteers would refurbish the seats and that the area around the kiosk had been tidied. The sign and the kiosk were to be refurbished by Mr. Close (subject to sufficient funds in the allocated reserve). A broken right of way sign at the top of Mynd Lane would be reported online by Cllr. Baynham.
- (2) Harvest Lunch: To take place on 22nd September.
- (3) Community Hub: Committee working on upgrading the heating system.

MIN 4387 SITES AND BUILDINGS

- (1) Public Conveniences: Update re painting of Hereford Street Block The Clerk had only received one quote in so far. It was suggested she contact the contractors currently working on the High Street to see if they would be interested in quoting and report back to Council.
- (2) Allotments: The following matters were discussed -
 - Vandalism: The latest vandalism on the site was noted. This had taken place soon after the July meeting.
 - Inspection: Cllrs. Preece and Price reported on their site inspection with several plots being in an
 extremely poor condition. The Clerk had been in touch with the tenants of four plots all of whom had
 promised to get their plots in order. Some complaints had been received from neighbouring tenants.
 - Plot Markers: Cllrs. Preece and Price had had difficulty in identifying plots and the Clerk added that she too had problems. It was agreed that the Clerk look into the purchase of new plot markers and that Cllrs. Preece, Price and Wilding would meet with the Clerk on site to install new plot numbers.

- Grant: The County Council had confirmed that the grant had been awarded and that up to £2000 of equipment would be provided in due course.
- (3) Meadows: The following matters were discussed -
 - Parking for events: Cllr. Baynham had raised this as she was concerned at the parking near and around the site during a recent event. It was confirmed that events organisers should be encouraged to use the far 'car park' field for parking at events and that one line of cars for disabled attendees could be positioned under the trees near to the barn. It was noted that the football pitch field was not to be used without express permission. The Clerk would add this information to the application form with the note that safe and considerate parking was expected at all events.
 - Brilliant Basics possible grant application (disabled access path): It was noted that 20% match funding would be required and would need to be budgeted for. The scheme did not start until April 2025. Cllr. Wilding had made some approximate calculations and thought the costs would be around twelve to fourteen thousand pounds. It was agreed he would obtain more accurate costs in preparation for a full grant application and the Council would consider budgeting for the 20% match funding in January.
 - Old Memorial Bench: Cllr. Baynham reported that the new bench had now arrived and was stored at
 the Day Centre. It was agreed that the old bench be offered to the Community Garden at the Rodd
 and that if it was possible to trace relatives of the original donor then they be asked if they wanted
 the plaque to be retained on the old bench or removed and given to them. Cllrs. Wilding, Van Huls
 and Owens would assist Cllr. Baynham to place the new bench on site and remove the old bench.
 Mr. Close would then fix it in place.
 - Update on mole problem: The Clerk advised that ten moles had so far been caught but that the contractor would continue to work periodically over the Autumn/Winter months.
 - Complaint re. Wilson Terrace Play Area: This had been referred to the Clerk after a online report
 had been made to the County Council. The Clerk had spoken to the resident and confirmed that this
 referred to the County Council Play Area. She had referred the matter back to the Outdoor
 Recreation Officer.
 - Storage for Implements Bike Track: Cllr. Owens introduced this item with a reminder that decisions could not be re-visited within six months. However having discussed this issue with the Clerk it had been added to the agenda due to the change in those working on the track. During meadow inspections Mr. Close and Members had noted tools and litter left on and around the track. Cllr. Ross had seen a quite large hole that had been dug which, while it was not on the regular walking areas, needed monitoring. Concern was noted that the express instruction of Cllr. Owens at the July meeting regarding storage on the allotments had been ignored and the allotment tenant visited without Council knowledge/approval. However it was agreed that storage at the allotments be happen on a temporary basis but that if any complaints were received then this permission would be immediately revoked. Cllr. Owens was willing to meet with the young persons. Cllr. Baynham felt that he should be accompanied and so it was agreed that Cllr. Owens and Cllr. Van Huls would arrange to meet with them to discuss what works would be permitted, what was currently being done and what plans (if any) they would like the Council to consider for further improvements.
- (4) Nature Reserve Matters: The following matters were discussed -
 - Grass Cutting: Cllr. J. Ramsay reported that the volunteers had spent a large numbers of hours raking and clearing the grass. Cllr. Wilding asked where the grass was being placed as it had been placed under the trees the previous year and this was not good for the trees themselves. Cllr. J. Ramsay confirmed that the grass was being placed outside the tree drip line as per the advice the group had received.
 - Volunteer Records: The Clerk confirmed that this now seemed to be working.
 - National Forest Sign: To be installed on the site.
 - New Benches: The two new benches purchased by Cllr. Baynham with her Mayor's Fund were now on site.
 - Ponds: Seemed to be holding water although the level of one had dropped.
 - Generally: The site was developing well ecologically, surveys were ongoing and the Primary School was involved on the site.
 - Future Budget: It was noted that Council would need to consider inclusion of a budget dedicated
 to the reserve. This would cover items such as fuel for grass cutting, replacement stone etc. This
 would be initially considered by the next meeting of the Sites and Buildings Committee in
 November/December.

MIN 4388 CORRESPONDENCE/GENERAL ITEMS

(1) Leisure Centre Update: Nothing to report.

(2) Presteigne Memorial Hall Update: Cllr. Baynham reported that she had seen a draft of the proposed legal agreement and that matters appeared to be progressing.

- (3) Prospective Closure of Lloyds Bank. Cllr. Baynham reported that there had been some initial confusion over the opening hours of the Post Office with the bank stating the shop opening hours which were of course considerably longer. The Bank had been notified of this error. No location had yet been confirmed for either the proposed Community Banking facility or the new cashpoint. She added that it was vital that the cashpoint have twenty-four hour access to allow cash to be withdrawn at all times and so was located on an outside wall. Possible locations suggested at the meeting included the town library and Hereford Street Car Park (where parking would be easily available). Members discussed the benefits of a general banking hub in the town and felt this should be investigated. The Clerk would raise these issues with the
- (4) Meeting with Wales Air Ambulance Report on August Meeting: Cllr. Edwards had attended and reported disappointment with the responses to questions raised at the meeting and at the lack of understanding of the concerns of those living in Mid Wales. The Clerk was asked to contact the West Midlands Ambulance Service to discuss how/if the service would cover the East Radnorshire area.

(5) Letter re Town Crier: Agreed that the person be invited to the November meeting to discuss further.

- (6) Portrait of King Charles. This had been received free of charge but was larger than expected (A2). It was agreed that the Clerk approach the Assembly Rooms to see if it would be willing to display the portrait. It would be needed for any future Operation London Bridge but otherwise could remain on display.
- (7) Town Wifi Update: Members noted that the units for the Assembly Rooms were now planned for installation very soon. They noted the potential costs for the Town Council once the project ended and it was agreed that this seemed excessive however a decision would be taken at the conclusion of the grant funded period. The Clerk reported that the project officer would be holding individual meetings with each town once the installations were complete. The Clerk would notify Members when a date was received in case anyone wished to attend. Data collected by the system was freely available to all and could be used by shops/community groups etc as needed.

(8) 2026 Review of Senedd Constituencies: The Commission had proposed 16 constituencies by pairing the 32 UK parliamentary constituencies in Wales. Each proposed constituency must be contiguous. Members agreed that the present system worked well and did not need changing. They also did not feel that any more Senedd Members were needed. The Clerk was asked to respond to the consultation giving these views.

MIN 4389 **COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS**

Cllr. Baynham reported the following:

- Next Full Council 3rd October.
- Grass Cutting recently cut but several areas missed. She had asked that these areas be dealt with. Clerk asked to see if the Guerrilla Gardeners would tidy up Station Road.
- Litter Picking, Harper's Lane: She asked that a letter of thanks be written to the resident who regularly litter picked. She would supply the Clerk with contact details.

Cllr. Edwards had nothing to add.

MIN 4390 **COUNCIL VACANCIES - CO-OPTIONS**

The following were co-opted on to the Council's Presteigne Ward: -

Nicholas Rogers and Leigh Harling-Bowen.

MIN 4391 **URGENT BUSINESS INFORMATION**

(1) Vintage Cars: Weekend of 12-13th October.

(2) Email from British Cycling: Cllr. Owens agreed to make initial contact regarding involvement with future events and would report back to a future meeting.

The meeting closed at 10.20 pm

Minutes 18.09.24 PNTC

Page 6 of 6